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President Salih eyeing a badge with the Society’s logo, which was presented to him during
his brief visit to London last autumn by the Chairman, Douglas Gordon.
Courtesy: Alan D’ Arcy
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CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
(Eighth Annual General Meeting, Thursday, 21 June 2001)

Since the last AGM held exactly a year ago to the day, the Society has been active
with a full programme of meetings and events. The autumn programme last year
began with a lecture by Christopher Ward of the World Bank’s Rural
Development, Water and Environment Department, on the water crisis in Yemen.
In October, Dr Salma Samar Damluji gave an illustrated talk to a joint meeting of
our Society and the Society for Arabian Studies (SAS) on her return visit the
previous February to Hadhramaut and Yafa’. We are grateful to SAS for their
continued cooperation in arranging joint events.

Starting in late October an exhibition of paintings by Yemeni artists was held in
Cardiff, London, where a number of British artists who had visited Yemen were
invited to exhibit alongside them, and in Birmingham. Bill Heber Percy, who
played a major role in organising this successful and rewarding event, has written a
detailed account for the Journal. But I should like to take this opportunity of
expressing our warm thanks both to him and to the other volunteers involved, to
our financial sponsors who helped make the event possible, and to H. E. Dr
Hussain al-Amri for his enthusiastic support.

The year ended with a well attended lecture by Carl Phillips on the archaeological
work which he and his team continue to carry out in the Tihama.

Thanks are due to Alan D’Arcy for once again leading a Society tour to Yemen
last October. This was the fifth such tour. It was arranged at shorter notice than we
would have wished because of developments earlier in the year; it was a great suc-
cess and I know that Alan, undaunted by a long spell of ill health — now happily
behind him — is planning a sixth tour. The timing of it and notice to members will
again be subject to local factors. [ sometimes think that the wild men of Marib
and elsewhere have prior knowledge of the date of our AGMs! Shortly before our
meeting last year two kidnapping incidents occurred; last month a young German
Arabic language student was kidnapped; he was released last week fit and well. [
suspect that his unexpected immersion in the dialect and oral traditions of tribal
society in Marib province, where he was detained for some three weeks, will have
aroused the envy of not a few of his fellow students. But even ‘benign’ kidnap-
pings can cast a long shadow, pulling the rug from under the feet of those of us
who have lobbied for a relaxation of FCO travel advice. The Society’s October
tour did not, of course, start auspiciously: on the morning of the party’s arrival in
Sana’a USS Cole was attacked in the Port of Aden, and early the following day a
bomb exploded in the British Embassy compound in Sana’a. Nevertheless, after
consulting the Embassy, Alan D’Arcy and his party decided to go ahead with
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On 18 July 2000 ourVice-President, Dr Abdulla Abdul Wali Nasher, received an honorary
doctorate from the University of Southampton in recognition of his outstanding services
to medicine. He is pictured above, after the ceremony, with Mrs [lham Nasher and their
daughter, and H. E. Dr Hussain al-Amri.

what proved to be a very successful and enjoyable tour. Their decision was
influenced by the knowledge that the Yemeni security authorities have always
taken very good care of organised groups of our members. But it was also made
casier by the fact that as a Society and individually we have many friends in
Yemen, and that between us we have considerable local knowledge of the coun-
try. For these reasons, while always bearing FCO travel advice in mind, we feel
able to exercise a certain latitude in interpreting and applying it.

Before turning to this year’s activities, I should like to mention two events in last
year’s social calendar: on 18 July our Vice-President, Dr Abdulla Abdul Wali
Nasher, received an honorary doctorate from the University of Southampton in
recognition of his exceptional services to medicine; and in late September, 1 and
four other members of the Committee had the pleasure and privilege of calling on
President Ali Abdullah Salih during his brief visit to London on his way to New
York. We had a lively discussion with the President immediately before his own
meeting with the Foreign and Home Secretaries. We are most grateful to Dr
Hussain al-Amri for proposing and arranging this call.
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In January we once again had the opportunity to listen to Captain Roy Facey
address the Middle East Association on Aden Port development and the Free
Zone. In February we joined with the Anglo-Omani Society to hear a talk by Sa’id
el-Gheithy on ‘The Life and Writings of Sayyida Salme’, whose connection with
Aden was described in last year’s Journal.

In March Dr Dionisius Agius gave an illustrated talk on ‘The Language of the
Dhow’ to the Society for Arabian Studies, to which the Anglo-Omani Society and
our own Society were invited. In April we showed the film ‘Only I returned’, a
documentary about the life and achievement of the 18th century German
surveyor and explorer, Carsten Niebuhr; we are grateful to the Royal Danish
Embassy for making the film available to us. In May, Victor Henderson, who has
now retired after completing his term as HM Ambassador in Sana’a, gave us the
benefit of his experiences in a valedictory talk at the Middle East Association. We
are most grateful to him for the support he has given us during his term as
Ambassador and as co-President of our Society; many of our members have warm
memories of the hospitality extended to them in Sana’a by Victor and his wife,
Heather. As most of you will know, Victor Henderson has been succeeded in
Sana’a by Frances Guy, and I should now like to read out a message which she has
sent accepting our invitation to become the Society’s new co-President:

‘Thank you for inviting me to become co-President of the British-Yemeni Society. It
is an honour and a privilege. My first few weeks in Sana’a have been marked by the
very kind hospitality shown to me by everyone, most notably by the Yemeni-British
Friendship Association. The change in government has permitted a fresh look at
some of the issues which have complicated our bilateral relations. While I cannot
promise miracles for the immediate future, I hope we can build on the goodwill
created by some recent visits, to gradually improve our relations. I have been struck
by the genuine warmth felt by many Yemenis towards the United Kingdom, despite
recent events, and I can but undertake to do my best to build on that, and try and
create some new areas of co-operation between our two countries. I wish you well
with the AGM and look forward to meeting you all soon’

Last year we said farewell to Sa’'id Hadi following his appointment as Yemen’s
Ambassador in Kuwait, and we were grateful to Raid Salim for taking his place on
the Committee until the arrival of the Embassy’s new Minister, Mr Ahmad Hajar.

As in all societies, our membership ebbs and flows but remains stable around the
225 mark. We have three corporate members and would like to increase the
corporate element in our membership. But unfortunately few British companies
are actively involved in Yemen at the present time. Inevitably, as members of our
Society get older we lose some of them, and this year we were sad to see the pass-
ing of Gavin Young, Colonel ‘Bill’ Bowen, and, perhaps saddest of all because so
unexpected, of Abdo Nagi.



Our next meeting will be on 10 October when Shelagh Weir will speak about the
Crafts of Yemen, and on 7 November Dr T. Marchand has promised to give us an
illustrated talk on the Minarets of Sana’a. The autumn programme will be sent out
with the Journal in early August.

A very significant cultural event to which we can look forward next year will be an
exhibition of Yemeni antiquities to be held at the British Museum between June
and October. The exhibition follows those held in Paris, Vienna, Munich, Rome,
Turin, Rotterdam and Madrid during the past three years, but will include
material in British and other collections not previously displayed.

After the conclusion of our business this evening, we are very glad to welcome
Charles and Patricia Aithie and to congratulate them on the publication of their
book, ‘Yemen: Jewel of Arabia’, which they will be introducing to us to later. I
would like to thank them very warmly for coming all the way from Cardiff to tell
us something of the background to the book, and of their experiences in gathering
the wealth of beautiful photographs which lies therein.

Finally, I should like to thank H. E. the Ambassador and his staff for hosting this
meeting and for entertaining us here this evening. A few weeks ago His
Excellency told us the sad news that he would be leaving London shortly to
return to Sana’a. I hardly need say how sorry we will be to see him go; we will
remember him very warmly; those of us travelling to Sana ‘a will hope to catch a
glimpse of him there; meanwhile we offer him and his family our very best wishes
for the future.

DoucrAas GORDON



YEMEN OVERVIEW
BRrRIAN WHITAKER

Brian Whitaker is Middle East Editor of the Guardian newspaper. He writes regularly on Yemeni
affairs and is a member of the Society.

Looking back at the news agency reports from Yemen over the last 18 months it
would be easy to conclude that the country is in turmoil. Gun battles, explosions —
both large and small, deliberate and accidental — plus, of course, the usual kidnap-
pings and an aircraft hijacking, dominate the picture.

This is not, however, a picture that most visitors to Yemen would instantly recog-
nise from their own experience, nor is it one that most Yemenis, from the tranquil-
lity of their mafraj, would accept as reality.

The events themselves are real enough and are a matter of practical concern to
investors, tourists and anyone who does business in Yemen. But Yemen, in news
terms, is in danger of becoming typecast and we should be careful not to draw the
wrong conclusions.

Although these events are troubling, they pose no significant threat to the regime.
They occur for a variety of reasons, some of which are non-political. The only
common factor is the availability of weapons and a readiness to use them.

By far the most serious incident was the suicide bomb attack on USS Cole as it
refuelled in Aden harbour on October 12 last year. Seventeen sailors died and 39
were injured when a small dinghy with two men on board sailed close to the
$1 billion guided missile destroyer and exploded, blowing a 40-foot hole in its side.

It is still unclear who was responsible for the attack. Local Islamists were certainly
involved, and a number have been arrested. There are also indications that some of
the technical expertise at least came from outside Yemen — possibly from people
associated with ‘Usama bin Laden. So far, no evidence pointing to bin Laden
himself has been disclosed.

The attack on USS Cole could easily have caused serious damage to Yemeni-
American relations — indeed, that may have been part of the bombers’ intentions.
The ensuing investigation raised issues of sovereignty for Yemen as well as high-
lighting differences in detective methods, with the Yemenis eager to secure speedy
convictions based on confessions and the Americans demanding evidence of a
quality that would stand up in US courts. Despite these initial problems, both sides
seem to have reached a sensible working arrangement.

On the morning after the Cole attack a small bomb was thrown into the compound
of the British embassy in Sana’a where it hit the fuel tank supplying an emergency
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generator. There were no casualties but damage was described as ‘considerable’. At
the time of writing four people were on trial in connection with the attack.

The number of foreigners kidnapped showed a marked decline in 2000. Eight
foreigners were taken hostage in six separate incidents and, although one hostage
(a Norwegian) died in a shoot-out with security forces, this was by far the lowest
hostage total for at least five years. Twenty-seven foreigners were kidnapped in
1999, 42 in 1998, 50 in 1997 and 23 in 1996. During the first half of 2001, five
foreigners were kidnapped in four separate incidents.

The decline is probably due more to a lack of opportunity than a lack of inclina-
tion among kidnappers: there are fewer foreigners in the country, they are more
aware of the risks, and tourists are restricted to areas considered safe.

On the other hand, there are signs that kidnappers may be adapting to the new
situation. Last January, the Bani Dhabyan tribe abducted the son of the mayor of
Sana’a, complaining that there were no suitable foreigners available. In May,
another tribe, apparently unable to find a victim on the country roads, abducted a
German student near Tahrir Square in the centre of the capital.

In January, a Yemenia plane on an internal flight from Sana’a to Ta’izz was hijacked
by a man who demanded to be taken to Baghdad. The hijacker appears to have
been unaware that the passengers included the US ambassador, Barbara Bodine,
and several American diplomats as well as the Yemeni ambassador to Washington
and a protocol official from President Salih’s office.

The plane landed at Djibouti on the pretext of refuelling and the 95 passengers
escaped down the emergency chutes. Yemeni journalists noted with some admir-
ation that Ms Bodine was the only one who followed safety instructions to the
letter, by coolly removing her shoes so as not to damage the inflatable slide.

The hijacker, like several suspects in the Cole bombing, had managed to obtain a
Yemeni identity card under a false name, according to the Yemen Times. He had
smuggled his gun on to the plane by placing it along with other items in a tray at
the side of the airport metal detector, the paper said.

In another mid-air incident, a Yemenia flight to Damascus turned back to Sana’a
when a monkey escaped from a passenger’s hand baggage. Five more monkeys
were discovered on board when it landed.

An unusually large number of executions — 31 — was reported in the first six
months of 2001. This may reflect either an increase in the rate of executions or
more systematic disclosure of them. All the reported executions were for murder.

Among those executed was Mohammad Adam Omar, a Sudanese mortuary



assistant at Sana’a university’s medical school who, in a particularly gruesome and
confusing case, had been convicted of raping and murdering two female students.
He was shot on June 20 in front of a crowd of 50,000.

This sad catalogue of events somewhat overshadowed the most far-reaching devel-
opment of the last 18 months: the thaw in Yemeni—Saudi relations after more than
65 years of mutual suspicion and un-neighboutrly strife.

In May 2000, Crown Prince Abdullah attended celebrations to mark the tenth
anniversary of Yemeni unification — a move that would have been unthinkable
only a few years earlier, given the kingdom’s hostile attitude to the union.

Three weeks after the prince’s visit, both countries signed an agreement which
defined, for the first time, the whole of their shared border.

Parallel with this, the exiled opposition group, Mowj, which had been set up in the
wake of the 1994 war of secession and had continued to operate under Saudi
sponsorship, ceased its activities.

Although there are still some loose ends to be tied up — a German company,
charged with the technical work of marking the border, has met hostility from
local tribes — there is no doubt that Yemen and Saudi Arabia have made a long-
term commitment to warmer and mutually beneficial relations.

The first local government elections since unification, held in February this year,
were intended as a further step in the process of democratisation which already
includes an elected lower house of parliament and direct presidential elections. In
the event, they turned into a shambles.

With 26,000 candidates competing for 7,000 seats, the organisational task was on a
different scale from the last parliamentary election, where a mere 1,557 candidates
contested 301 seats. The potential for quarrels between candidates and complaints
of malpractice was thus proportionally increased.

More than 100 violent incidents were reported around the country and, although
the precise death toll was disputed, news agency reports indicated that at least 45
people had died on election day or during the prolonged and turbulent counting
of votes.

Several candidates were among the dead. In al-Baydah, a Nasserite candidate was
killed in a counting centre as he was leading by 700 votes with the last ballot box
being counted. In Ibb, an Islah party candidate was dragged away and killed after
being declared the winner.

Voting was prevented from taking place in 200 polling stations, either by violence
or technical problems such as the non-arrival of ballot boxes.
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A referendum held on the same day was officially declared to have given 70 per
cent approval to constitutional changes which will extend the president’s term
from five years to seven, and that of parliament from four years to six.

On March 31, President Ali Abdullah Salih appointed Abd al-Qader Bagammal as
prime minister.

Mr Bagammal, a 55-year-old Hadrami who had previously served as foreign
minister, was regarded as a safe and pragmatic choice to succeed Dr Abd al-Karim
al-Iryani.

He began his political career in the marxist People’s Democratic Republic of
Yemen, where he served as planning and oil minister during the 1980s. Following
the 1986 coup he was imprisoned for ‘working against the principles of socialism’.
When north and south Yemen were unified in 1990, he joined Salih’s party, the
General People’s Congress, and began a steady rise to the top.

Mr Bagammal’s appointment was followed within a few days by the most dramatic
cabinet reshuffle in Yemen’s recent history. Seventeen ministers lost their jobs and
were replaced by 22 newcomers — a move which, in the words of the official
media, heralded ‘change and modernisation’, to be brought about by capable and
qualified young men.

The new government included Yemen’s first woman minister — Professor Waheeba
Fare’e, Rector of Queen Arwa University — who was put in charge of human
rights. Another progressive sign was the creation of new portfolios for the environ-
ment and population, but this was dismissed by one writer in the Yemen Times as a
marketing ploy, intended merely to present a ‘modern and civilised’ image to the
outside world.

At the swearing-in ceremony President Salih impressed upon the new ministers
the need to curb corruption and fulfil the people’s aspirations in education, devel-
opment and industry. The ministers’ performance, he said, would be subject to
continuous evaluation.

As often happens inYemen, these changes brought a ray of hope during a period of
gloom surrounding the local elections. But it’s too early to say whether the
optimists or the sceptics will be proved right.
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